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The following are minutes of the Bettendorf Board of Adjustment and are a synopsis of the discussion that took place at this meeting and as such may not include the entirety of each statement made.  The minutes of each meeting do not become official until approved at the next board meeting.

MINUTES

BETTENDORF BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

APRIL 14, 2011
5:00 P.M.

Chairman Stelk called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

Item 1.  Roll Call
PRESENT:
Falk, Howe, Stelk, Voelliger 

ABSENT:
McElhiney
STAFF:
Connors, Fuhrman, Soenksen
Item 2.  Review of Board Procedures.

Item 3. The Board to review and approve the minutes of the meeting of March 10, 2011.

On motion by Voelliger, seconded by Howe, that the minutes of the meeting of March 10, 2011 be approved as submitted.

ALL AYES

Motion carried.

Item 4.  The Board to hold a public hearing on the following items:

a.
Case 11-015; 3333 - 18th Street (R-1) - A request for a variance to allow parking in a required front yard, submitted by Gary Hintermeister.
Stelk asked if there was an affidavit of publication.  Soenksen stated that notice of public hearing had been received.  Notice and affidavit of publication are Annex #2 to these minutes.

Soenksen reviewed the staff report.  Staff report is Annex #3 to these minutes.  He added that Brian Ballard, 3318 - 18th Street, had indicated support for the request by phone.  He indicated that an unidentified neighbor had also indicated support, but had requested that an existing lighting issue be resolved.
Stelk asked if there was anyone present wishing to speak in favor of the request.

Gary Hintermeister, architect for the project, explained that the new main entry is being relocated and will be the primary access to the building during the day.  He indicated that for security reasons the rest of the building will be on lockdown and that security officers will be able to monitor visitors to the building from this new vantage point.  Hintermeister stated that the 36 new spaces will serve as visitor parking and will allow ADA parking to be closer to the building.  He added that 29 tree credits are required for the new construction, adding that the existing evergreen trees will be removed and replaced with 32 overstory trees.  
Howe asked if the new trees would be deciduous or evergreen.  Hintermeister stated that they would be deciduous.

Stelk asked if the parking would be angled.  Hintermeister confirmed this.  

Howe asked how wide the landscape buffer will be.  Hintermeister stated that it will be 15 feet wide.  Howe asked if the purpose of the trees is to lessen the impact of headlights on the residents across the street.  Hintermeister confirmed this, adding that the primary purpose of the trees is to meet the requirements of the zoning ordinance with regard to landscaping.  Howe commented that he does not believe that deciduous trees would be very effective at blocking headlights.  

Voelliger suggested that the parking spaces be striped at a steeper angle which might minimize the impact of the headlights.  Hintermeister stated that this might be a possibility.
There being no one else present wishing to speak in favor of or in opposition to the request, Stelk closed the public hearing.

On motion by Voelliger, seconded by Falk, that the variance to allow parking in a required front yard be approved in accordance with the Decision and Order.

Howe suggested that staff work with the applicant to perhaps modify the proposed landscaping by considering different types of plantings that might lessen the impact of headlights on the residences across the street.  Stelk asked if there is enough space to install a berm.  Connors explained that because of the limited width of the area and the desire to have a maintainable slope, any berm that is installed would not be tall enough to serve that purpose.  He indicated that staff would work with the applicant and possibly request that some coniferous bushes be planted between the trees.  Hintermeister stated that the city is also requiring a 6-foot wide sidewalk along 18th Street that will preclude installing certain types of plantings.  

ROLL CALL ON MOTION

ALL AYES

Motion carried.

Decision and Order is Annex #4 to these minutes.

b.
Case 11-016; 5573 Charter Oaks Drive (R-1) - A request for a variance to allow a 6-foot high fence in a required front yard, submitted by Robert Huber.

Stelk asked if there was an affidavit of publication.  Soenksen stated that notice of public hearing had been received.  Notice and affidavit of publication are Annex #2 to these minutes.

Soenksen reviewed the staff report.  Staff report is Annex #5 to these minutes.  

Stelk asked if there was anyone present wishing to speak in favor of the request.

Rob Huber, the applicant, stated that the area is heavily trafficked with commercial vehicles.  He indicated that at times the commercial traffic inhibits his family’s enjoyment of the yard.
Falk asked if the proposed fence would be outside of the existing tree line.  Huber explained that the fence would run through the trees, adding that some trees would be inside the fence and some outside.

Howe asked for clarification of the exact location of the fence.  Huber explained that it would connect at the rear of the house on both sides, adding that there would be a panel along the street that would extend to the front of the house.

On motion by Howe, seconded by Voelliger, that the variance to allow a 6-foot high fence in a required front yard be approved in accordance with the Decision and Order.

ALL AYES

Motion carried.

Decision and Order is Annex #6 to these minutes.

c.
Case 11-017; 3498 Field Sike Drive (R-1) - A request for a variance to allow a 6-foot high fence in a required front yard, submitted by Shadrack Roberts.

Stelk asked if there was an affidavit of publication.  Soenksen stated that notice of public hearing had been received.  Notice and affidavit of publication are Annex #2 to these minutes.

Soenksen reviewed the staff report.  Staff report is Annex #7 to these minutes.  

Stelk asked if there was anyone present wishing to speak in favor of the request.

Shad Roberts, the applicant, stated that he would like to install a fence because of the traffic noise and safety issues associated with pedestrian traffic along Devils Glen Road.  He explained that if he were to place a 6-foot high fence in accordance with the ordinance requirements, it would interfere with the substantial landscaping on his lot.  He indicated that he is open to placing additional landscaping on the street side of the fence.  

Howe asked how other cases similar to this request had been handled in the past.  Soenksen explained that further south of 53rd Avenue along Devils Glen Road, the Board has been more inclined to approve fence requests nearer the street because it is 4 lanes wide.  He stated that north of 53rd Avenue, this is not the case.  He added that eventually it will be 4 lanes wide.

Howe commented that other applicants have installed fence sections rather than a solid fence.  Soenksen stated that on Adele Lane there is a solid fence of a similar type to the applicant’s request.  He added that there is little doubt that the street will become more heavily-traveled when Hopewell Elementary School opens.  Howe commented that conditions have changed with regard to traffic since the earlier requests were heard and explained that it is possible that the Board may make different decisions because of them.  He added that he is opposed to 6-foot high fences adjacent to the sidewalk and that he is pleased that the applicant’s fence will be approximately 9 feet from the sidewalk.
On motion by Falk, seconded by Howe, that the variance to allow a 6-foot high fence in a required front yard be approved in accordance with the Decision and Order.

ALL AYES

Motion carried.

Decision and Order is Annex #8 to these minutes.

d.
Case 11-018; 4000 Middle Road (C-2) - A request for a variance to allow an additional on-premises identification sign on a non-street frontage and to increase the allowable signage square footage from 300 square feet to 330 square feet, submitted by Ron Crist.

Stelk asked if there was an affidavit of publication.  Soenksen stated that notice of public hearing had been received.  Notice and affidavit of publication are Annex #2 to these minutes.

Soenksen reviewed the staff report.  Staff report is Annex #9 to these minutes.  

Stelk asked if there was anyone present wishing to speak in favor of the request.

Ron Crist, the applicant, stated that when his building was built Middle Road was closed, adding that he had overlooked the need for signage on that side.  He indicated that a marketing study had advised that he place signage on the Middle Road side of the building.

Howe asked if the signage could change in the future and possibly be lighted.  Soenksen explained that it is the Board’s prerogative to place appropriate conditions on any approval that would limit the size and type of sign.  Howe commented that he is not opposed to the request, but would be in favor of limiting approval to the current specific request.  

Howe asked if the applicant would be opposed to such a restriction.  Crist stated that the signage that is used will be that that was left from his former location.  He added that his intention right now is to use those 15-inch high, non-illuminated letters.  

On motion by Howe, seconded by Voelliger, that the variance to allow an additional on-premises identification sign on a non-street frontage and to increase the allowable signage square footage from 300 square feet to 330 square feet be approved in accordance with the Decision and Order and that it be limited to 30 square feet of non-illuminated signage as submitted.

A brief discussion was held regarding the impact that any construction on the adjacent lot may have on the signage in question and its efficacy if it is blocked by a building.
Howe commented that the applicant would be required to return to the Board for further approval of any type of major change to the signage.

ROLL CALL ON MOTION

ALL AYES

Motion carried.

Decision and Order is Annex #10 to these minutes.

There being no further business, it was unanimously approved to adjourn the meeting at approximately 5:35 p.m.

These minutes and annexes approved
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